HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 26, 2019 - 7:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Kim R. Roy, Troy E. Garron and Thomas Millias present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

The Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, February 26th. 

MINUTES

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Minutes:
Regular Session – January 8, 2019
Regular Session – February 6, 2019

AFFIRMED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENTS

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:
	Payroll Warrant
	# 74
	$ 367,156.91

	Vendor Warrant
	# 75
	$ 319,313.78 

	Withholding Warrant
	# 76
	$ 133,030.65

	Ambulance Commitment
	
	$   29,852.06

	from 2/4/19 – 2/10/19
	
	

	Ambulance Commitment
	
	$   37,603.86

	from 2/11/19 – 2/17/19
	
	


APPROVED WARRANT 

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 77
	$ 273,299.86 


Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Harry B. Harding & Son, Inc. (STM warrant/2/25/19) ………...

National Grid (service/concession stand)…………………........

ENGIE Resources (service/concession stand) …………………

National Grid (service/Town Hall)…………………..................

ENGIE Resources (service/Town Hall)………………………...

Massachusetts Municipal Assoc. (meeting/Seelig/3/21/19).…...
	$ 589.00

$   20.93

$   12.05

$ 694.33

$ 756.27

$   40.00
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APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Elementary School Building Project

Progress is being made on the last pieces of work with the doors and the punch lists.  We are still waiting on some doors which will be here next month.  There is a scheduled review session at the school on March 6th at 3pm. 

Fire Suppression System 

Seelig has done the following: 

· contacted Paul J. Rogan, the contractor to tell them about the result of Town Meeting.
· contacted Vertex to let them know we will be using them for the OPM. 
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to have Vertex as the OPM for the Fire Suppression System subject to any requirements of the procurement laws for the State.  
Seelig will send a note to Steve Habeeb thanking them for the work done by Scott Bancroft and Jeff Puleo and added both Scott and Jeff provided technical details about the project and with that information he thinks that is why it passed.  He is working with Pam Adduci and Sandy Nolan and has been in touch with bond counsel as to how to work on finances. 
No Trespassing
Seelig plans on getting signage to place at the recent foreclosed properties and will notify the Police Department that only authorized personnel are allowed on the properties. 

Thank You to Scott Materna
Seelig has sent a note to the M&SBC thanking Scott Materna for coming to Town Meeting when he did not expect he would need to.  Seelig had asked him to be there in case there were any technical questions about the garage doors at the Highway Barn. 

Fireworks Committee
Colleen Fiumara has resigned from the Committee now that Janice Hayward has joined.  Hayward is holding a Committee meeting tonight in the Great Hall with the hope that other people will attend.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 
Halifax VFW Post Presenting Award to Chief Viveiros 
On behalf of the Veterans of Foreign Wars Post 625 in Halifax representative Dave Walsh along with Quartermaster and past District Commander David Warmsley came in this evening to present Chief Viveiros with a plaque in appreciation for his Special Recognition and Praise for Alertness, Personal Courage and Guardianship of Life and Property and to recognize what a big asset he has been to the community.
They had heard that he was a dynamic individual and asked around about him as he personally did not know Chief Viveiros that well.  He then went to see him to ask him if he would honor The Post by being their nominee.  Walsh looked at his résumé and could not believe all he has done not only to our community, the Fire Department but even more important to himself and his family.  The Post hand delivered his resume to the State House and after looking at it they grabbed Viveiros’ right off the bat as they were impressed with it.  
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About three weeks ago they heard from the Massachusetts Department of the Veterans of Foreign Wars, which is made up of six different sections from the State, informing them that the Viveiros was the top firefighter in the State of Massachusetts.
Chief said that he could not be more humbled to receive something from a military veteran and this means so much to him.  He further said that some of the members of his department have served and they too are also so deserving of this as well as his dad, grandfather and daughter. 
Walsh said that he has done a lot for the Veterans and that plays a big role in this.  He further said that the State Banquet/State Convention will be on June 8th in Leominster at the Hilton Hotel and he would like the Chief and his wife to attend as their guests but if they can’t the Post will represent him.  He is not sure how he will be recognized but it will statewide and he will be going to go in as their representative in the State of Massachusetts with the other 49 states.  They have never had a state winner in the Fire.
Again, Viveiros said he was touched and really appreciated this.  He did not expect any of this and thanked them.
In closing Walsh wanted to thank Roy for her assistance in this as she contacted his wife and the Union.  He congratulated the chief and said that he will be contacted about the State Banquet, and hopefully in July for the National Convention.   
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)

Franklin Street Solar Field
Neither Town Counsel nor the Board of Assessors have heard anything back from Green Apple about the problems that they have caused to the subdivision of the property on Franklin Street.  The PILOT is ready for dates and signatures based on the Town Meeting vote last night. 

Public Records Request from Jennifer Choate

Ms. Choate has requested various documents related to the hearings that the Board held about her kennels. 
Site Plan Review for Mudfest
Mr. Bergstrom met with the Planning Board last week and submitted a new plan that should meet most of the requirements of the special permit approved by the ZBA.  The Planning Board did have some concerns about drainage and noise.  Seelig has contacted land use counsel and asked her to contact the Planning Board about these matters.  The hearing has been continued to March 7th. 

Communication Protocols/Schools/Police
The school administrators, police chiefs and the District Attorney’s office have signed a Memorandum of Understanding about communication amongst the parties.  No action is needed by the Board but Seelig thought the Board should know that the document exists. 

Site Plan Review for O’Reilly’s Auto Parts
The Board wanted to revisit this before the March 7th date when the Planning Board requested comments.  Seelig thinks that wetlands/drainage has been an issue for this parcel for decades and wondered how much the earth has been disturbed while it has been used for agriculture.  He is unsure of DEP’s role in determining whether the wetlands need to be restored to their original state before any other development can be contemplated. 
Millias said that the Highway Surveyor is concerned with the drainage that comes onto Plymouth Street and wants them to address it.  
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The Board did receive one comment from a resident who stated that an auto parts store is not needed and that this area has been wet and even with development there will be problems with drainage.  Seelig asked the Board if they wanted to send any comments to the Planning Board.  
Beautification Committee 
The members want to inform the public that it is not addressing the issue of litter caused by nips but does plan on bringing an Article to town meeting about single-use plastic bags and will be holding a Spring Clean-Up on April 27th along with other activities. 

Mail Kiosks
There’s a controversy in Dracut about the Post Office requiring mailbox kiosks in new subdivisions instead of mail delivery to individual homes.  The Halifax Planning Board is running into a similar problem with mail delivery on Rider’s Way off of Palmer Mill Road. Seelig recommended that the Board contact the postmaster and ask for more information about this change in delivery and possibly set up a meeting. 

Roy suggested maybe the Postmaster talk with the Planning Board and Garron agreed.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED) 

Richard Crespi – Swearing in as Permanent Intermittent Police Officer 
Officer Crespi has recently graduated from the Permanent Intermittent Police Academy thus was in this evening to get sworn in.  Town Clerk, Barbara Gaynor did the swearing in.  The Board congratulated him on his accomplishment.    
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)

Charter Schools - Opt Out
There have been several news articles about charter schools requesting names and addresses of students in regular school districts in order to promote/advertise these charter schools (using the money diverted from the school districts).  Families have to “opt out” rather than “opt in” under this program.  This has been a problem at Silver Lake.  Seelig recommends that the Board contact the Halifax legislative delegation and ask them to support a) requirement that families “opt in”; b) that charter schools wishing to advertise must use money other than funds from the State/school district in order to advertise.  This is one of the topics they can talk about when Senator Brady and Representative LaNatra come in.  
Speed Tables in Swansea
Swansea is using “speed tables” in various locations to try to get drivers to slow down. Seelig has sent copies of a newspaper article to the Traffic Safety Committee. 

30 Oak Place
The office has received a call about the status of 30 Oak Place. The home had burned down several months ago.  The Fire Chief confirmed that the building has been boarded up. 

Rural Chapter 70 School Aid
Letter from Michael Buoniconti of the Mohawk School District out in the Berkshires looking for support for more Chapter 70 aid for rural school districts. The proposal, using enrollment numbers, square miles covered, per capita income, and student density, would provide more aid to 65 school districts including Halifax ($152,045). 
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Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to send a letter of support for the above-mentioned endeavor.  
Public Records Request from Gordon C. Andrews
There have been various requests by Mr. Andrews in connection with the Andrews v. Halifax court case.  All documents have been provided. 

MacDonald Industries Solar Field
On February 11th Marilyn MacDonald wrote to say that there was going to be a meeting on February 13th in Boston with the DEP about the project.  Seelig has not heard anything since then. 

Talent Bank Form from Brad Graham
Mr. Graham had expressed interested in serving on the Finance Committee. The Board of Selectmen attended the Finance Committee meeting last night at which Mr. Graham was appointed. 

Police Station Roof Project
Project is on hold until plans are drawn up. 

Highway Department - Small Bridge Awards
Highway Surveyor, Steve Hayward, announced that the Town has been awarded $500,000 for work on the Pine Street Bridge/culvert. 
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to send Hayward a letter thanking him for his efforts in getting this grant.  
Helen Doucette Resignation - Council on Aging 

Helen Doucette has resigned from the Council on Aging. 
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to send her a letter thanking her for her service to the Town.
Marijuana Facility - Four Daughters
Brian Striar wrote to say that Four Daughters is partnering with Verano and said that they would try to start the local permitting as soon as possible with the hope to start construction this summer.  The last license update from the Cannabis Control Commission does not show them on the list of applicants for projects in Halifax, Sharon or Plymouth and have not gone to ZBA yet.  Seelig will keep monitoring the State website.  
Public Records Request from Barbara Connelly

Barbara Connelly requested a copy of the certificate of insurance held by Evergreen Beverage/Twin Lakes Liquor and Convenience. 

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Kimberly King – Appointment to COA

Ms. King was in this evening because she expressed interest on serving on the COA.  The Board ask why she wanted to serve, and she went on to say that she served as a commissioner on the Mosquito Control.  She has known Barbara Benton for a while and have worked with the seniors over at the COA.  She has read the past years minutes and attended their last meeting.
Selectmen Meeting - February 26, 2019




                         Page 6
Millias asked if she as a resident of the town and she said yes.  Roy said that Brenton is not here tonight so they would like to wait and talk with her before appointing her.  Roy asked if she worked on the programs and Jo Schofield, member of the COA, who was present said she did not.  King said that she would be a good delegate for the programs.  Roy thanked her for interest in serving and said that they would have Brenton get back to her.  

Plymouth County Mosquito Control District
The annual budget was submitted but only the gross total was listed.  Seelig thinks tt would be helpful to have some details, so he will ask for that. 

Ambulance Abatement

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to approve Ambulance Abatements for January 2019 in the amount of $115,636.23.

Health Insurance/High Deductible Plan
The Mayflower Municipal Health Group will be offering a new high-deductible plan for FY2020.  There was no interest in Halifax, so it won’t be offered here.  If the Town decides to offer it in the future, we will need more hours in the Treasurer-Collector’s office as this plan, with its Health Savings Account, takes more work to administer. However, it does have the potential to save money for the employee and the Town if an employee decides to choose it.  This will be brought back next fall.  

Renting the Council on Aging
An unspecified non-profit had contacted the CoA about renting space and Barbara Brenton asked if the Town had any policies about it.  Since no one has been interested, we don’t have one, but Barbara was not interested in renting (it is crowded now).  The board was not interested in doing this.  

MMA Legislative Breakfasts
Another breakfast is set up this spring. The closest one is in Mansfield on March 22nd, which Seelig has signed up for.  

Public Records Request from Thomas Millias
Mr. Millias has requested documents relating to 338-340 Plymouth Street.  He has received 19 pages and paid the normal five cents per pate ($0.95).
Chapter 90 Reimbursement Request
There are two copies of the reimbursement request for the Board to sign.  This is for work that was done this past summer on Pond, Thompson and Oak Street. 

Testing of Heating Oil
Because of a recent newspaper story about Peterson Oil (the Town’s supplier) and the alleged amount of biofuel added to the mix, Scott Materna may have the Town’s tanks tested. 

Public Records Request from Thomas Calter

Thomas Calter has requested copies of any correspondence between Peter Boncek and Seelig, the Town Treasurer-Collector, and the Principal Assessor. 
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407 South Street
Seelig’s understanding is someone may be interested in working the Gamble family to try to redeem the property.  Until a formal offer is made to the Town, there’s no action needed, just a FYI for the Board.  
Temporary Help in the Selectmen’s Office
With Irma Vasel out on medical leave for much of April and possibly May, Seelig thinks that we will need some temporary help in the Selectmen’s Office.  A reserve fund transfer will be needed to cover this.  He is not sure that we will need 230 hours per week, but we do need something. 

Results of the Special Town Meeting
School project, Monponsett, web site. 

Silver Lake Budget
Seelig attended the Silver Lake budget hearing but the newest version of the budget was not available until that night.  He did make some general comments. 

HOPS Playground 

Seelig has contact Jonathan Selig.  

Unpaid Taxes for Issuance of Building Permits & Business Certificates

Homeowners need to be up to date with their taxes in order to get a building permit but does not have to be if they are getting a business certificate. 

Road Opening – 47 to 48 Indian Path Road 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2019-01 issued to Joseph Botti Co., Inc. (for National Grid) to excavate a 2’ x 3’ x 205’ road cut from 47 to 48 Indian Path Road to install conduit to replace direct buried cable.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Steven Littlefield – Appointment as Assistant Veterans’ Agent

Mr. Littlefield expressed an interest in becoming the Veterans’ Agent Assistant a while back but before being appointed he needed to get outside approval because he was in active duty.  Roy asked if he had any questions and he said he would like to do some Facebook presence which he is happy to do and is looking forward to helping the Veterans’ Agent.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Steven Littlefield as the Veterans’ Agent Assistant, term to expire June 30, 2019.

David Walsh – VFW Sign

Mr. Walsh asked what the procedure was to get a secured sign up maybe at the Police station.  Seelig said to talk with the Police Chief and Steve Hayward.  Roy said to let them know that the BOS is on board with it.  
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EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 8:40 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for Sergeants, Patrol Officers, Firefighters, Highway/Cemetery, Police Chief and Town Administrator:
	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes


--------------

Moved by Roy and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 9:01 p.m.: 

	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Roy and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:01 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Thomas Millias
Clerk
/pjm
